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Boone County Conservation District Meeting 
 

February 20, 2018 
 

 Meeting Minutes 
 
 

I. Roll Call and Call to Order 
 

The regular meeting of the Boone County Conservation District Board of Trustees was 
called to order by Board President Mike Petersen at 4:00 p.m. on Tuesday, February 20, 
2018 at the Gustafson Nature Center, 603 N. Appleton Rd., Belvidere, IL. 
 
Roll call was taken, and the following board members were present: Katie Rudy, Matt 
Bullard, Mike Petersen and George Thomas. Board member Sean Beckmann was absent.  
Also present were Dan Kane, Mick Johnston, Attorney Loos, Cathie Johnson, Tina 
Dawson, Pam Stock, Nick Sheppard, AJ Barker and William Glass of First Midstate Inc.  

 
II. Minutes 

 
January 16, 2017 Meeting 
 
Katie Rudy motioned, and George Thomas seconded that the minutes of the January 16, 
2018 meeting be approved as presented. 
 
Poll votes were: George Thomas - aye  Katie Rudy – aye   

Matt Bullard – aye  Mike Petersen - aye   
  

   
 

Motion approved. 
    

III. Financial reports 
 

Financial reports for January 2018 were filed subject to audit. 
 

IV. Public Input 
 

No public was present. 
 

 



V. Staff Reports 
 

Employees had nothing to add to their reports. 
 
It was the consensus of the board to move the Long Prairie Trail Rehab to the front of 
the District Affairs. 

 
VI. District Affairs 
 

Long Prairie Trail Rehab Project 
 

William Glass of First Midstate addressed the board concerning financing options for the 
LPT rehab project. 
 
The board thanked Mr. Glass for his time and information. 
 
No action was taken. 

 
Illinois Clean Energy Community Foundation – Land Acquisition Grant 
 
George Thomas motioned, and Matt Bullard seconded that the District proceed with the 
grant application to purchase of the site adjacent to the Long Prairie Trail from 
Openlands at a cost not to exceed $151,00.00 less the value of the conservation 
easement. The District will also pay for the survey and closing costs. 
 
Poll votes were: George Thomas - aye  Katie Rudy – aye   

    Matt Bullard - aye  Mike Petersen – aye 
 

Motion approved. 
 
Groundwater Protection Initiative  
 
Director Kane requested that this matter be postponed until next month’s meeting. 
 
 
Technical Support with the Solar Energy Facilities Ordinance for Boone County 
 
There has been no feedback from the county on this matter currently. 
 
2018/19 Budget 
 
The preliminary budget was distributed to the board members. Director Kane asked that 
the trustees look it over and get in touch with him if they have any questions. The 
budget will be converted to ordinance form for next month’s meeting. 



 
VII. Accounts Payable 
 

George Thomas motioned, and Matt Bullard seconded that the District pay the payables 
due through February 20, 2018. 
 
Poll votes were: George Thomas - aye  Katie Rudy – aye   

Matt Bullard - aye  Mike Petersen - aye 
   

Motion approved. 
 
 

  
VIII. Board Comments 
 

There were no comments from the board. 
 
IX. Adjournment 
 

Matt Bullard motioned, and Katie Rudy seconded that at the hour 5:30 p.m. the meeting 
be adjourned.  
 
Poll votes were: George Thomas - aye  Katie Rudy – aye   

Matt Bullard - aye  Mike Petersen - aye 
   

Motion approved. 
         
 

__________________________________ 
      President 
 
 
 
 _______________________________________ 
 Secretary 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 



BOONE COUNTY CONSERVATION DISTRICT 
 

SUMMARY REPORT for the Board of Trustees 
 

MONTH ENDING JANUARY 31, 2018 
 
 
 

                                               
                                                                           Alpine Invest                            
  Checking   Payroll    Fund                
 
Beginning 
     Balance 6,559.37 50,916.48 1,869,006.91        
                                                               
Revenues 1,846.38  12,606.00 
       
Expenditures 29,305.16 41,772.54 2,230.24 
    
Transfer In 72,000.00 44,083.52   
                   
   
Transfer Out 44,083.52  75,000.00  
                                                                                                                                               
Ending 
     Balance 7,017.07 53,227.46 1,804,382.67  
  
 
 
 
 
 
      
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 



 
 

 



 
 

 

 



 
 

 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 
 

 



 







 
 

 

 



 

 

 

 



Monthly Report 

February 2018 
Dan Kane, Executive Director 

Previous Issues & Activities: 
Grant Updates:  

• Illinois Clean Energy Community Foundation – Land Acquisition Grant 

An application is being prepared and will be submitted by the February 22nd grant application 

deadline.  The grant will seek funding to purchase 24.32-acres of land adjacent to the Long Prairie 

Trail.  An appraisal has been completed and the seller has verbally agreed to an offer made by 

Openlands.  The BCCD will purchase the site from Openlands for the fee simple value of the 

property, less the appraised fair market value associated with the rights reserved in a conservation 

easement to be held by Openlands.  Openlands has extended a purchase agreement to the seller, 

the BCCD may be asked to split the upfront earnest money ($3,000) with Openlands. (This issue 

will be on the board meeting agenda for discussion and/or action.) 

Easement/License Agreement Request(s):  There is no new information to report.   

Proposed Land Donations: There are no new items to report under this topic. 

Parks & Conservation Foundation:  

The foundation continues to implement the six grant awards from the Illinois Clean Energy 

Community Foundation.  Attached with this report is a media release that describes the upcoming 

Parks & Conservation Foundation public events that are part of the six grants.  Please consider 

joining or even assisting with these events as part of your involvement as a BCCD Trustee. 

Farm City Elevator – Request: No Change - the status of this request remains on hold.  The 

unauthorized conversion of use requires a list of things be done.  The Illinois Department of 

Natural Resources has inquired twice about the status of the BCCD’s efforts to purchase 

replacement property to address the unauthorized conversion of use issue.  An update on the status 

of this effort has been provided to IDNR.  

Groundwater Protection Initiative:  A short PowerPoint presentation on the status of this 

effort will be given at the board meeting.  The purpose of providing this presentation is to inform 

the board about the importance of this issue and initiate some discussion about contributing some 

funds to demonstrate local financial support for the proposed geologic studies recommended by 

the Illinois State Geological Survey and the United States Geological Survey and the Prairie 

Research Institute affiliated with the University of Illinois at Champaign.   (This issue will be on 

the board meeting agenda for discussion and/or action.) 

LPT Rehabilitation Project: William Glass with First Midstate Inc., will provide the 

BCCD board of trustees with a review of financial options – such as alternative revenue bonds and 

certificate of debt to fund the upcoming LPT rehabilitation project.  Mr. Glass will answer 

questions and explain how First Midstate can assist with this aspect of the project. 

An application to the IDNR’s Recreational Trails Program Grant is being completed.  If successful, 

this a grant award could fund up to $200,000 of the cost of this project.   (This issue will be on the 

board meeting agenda for discussion and/or action.) 

Kishwaukee River – Managing Public Access: There is no new information to report. 



TerraNavigator Solar Project Proposal – Spencer Landfill:   The project is now in the 

detailed analysis phase.  The lease option agreement has been signed and facilitated the ability for 

TerraNavigator to move forward with their assessments and interaction with ComEd. 

Boone County Request for BCCD Technical Support with Solar Energy Facilities 

Ordinance: The Boone County Planning Department and the Boone County Building 

Inspector’s Office are now moving the information provided by the BCCD through the County’s 

review process for the ordinance.  BCCD still needs to prepare additional support materials, offer 

technical review and input on specific elements, and determine a fee schedule to compensate the 

BCCD for any/all responsibilities associated with the implementation of this ordinance once the 

County adopts one.  (This issue will be on the board meeting agenda for discussion and/or action.) 

 

New Issues & Activities: 

 

2018 – 2019 Budget: The BCCD staff has prepared a proposed budget for the upcoming fiscal 

year.  The draft of this budget is included with the February board meeting packet.  Please note 

that you can use the monthly financial report to compare line items between the current fiscal 

year’s budget and the proposed FY 2019 budget.  The attached draft budget provides much more 

detail than the line item financial report, but it does allow you to compare the primary changes.  

Also note that the FY 2019 draft budget includes the Long Prairie Trail Rehabilitation Project that 

proposes to replace three bridges and rehabilitate the trail to a compacted aggregate surface 

between Beaverton Road and Capron Road.  There are two proposed methods of financing this 

project – a certificate of debt and an alternative revenue bond.  William Glass with First Midstate 

will attend the board meeting to discuss these options. (This issue will be on the board meeting 

agenda for discussion and/or action.) 

 

 

*Remember to check the BCCD Website for new programs and activities!  The web address is: www.bccdil.org.  Please feel free 

to call me in advance of the meeting if you have questions about anything in this report, the accompanying documents, or about 

a district related issue.  Thank you! 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.bccdil.org/


 

 

 



 

Boone County Conservation District 

Maintenance Board Report 

Presented to the B.C.C.D. Board of Trustees on February 20th 2018 

GUSTAFSON NATURE CENTER 

The Maintenance Department installed a propane furnace in the greenhouse behind the Gustafson Nature Center. 
-The unit will ensure a warm enough temperature to begin planting earlier in the year. 
-The furnace operates on propane which is supplied and maintained by Hicks Gas. 

MAINTENANCE FACILITY 

The Maintenance Department installed 4 new LED High bay lights in the main shop area. 
-These lights replaced the outdated mercury halide lights that seemed to be original to the building. 
-The new lights operate on less than 50% of prior electric use and provide a far brighter environment. 

COON CREEK CASTERS ICE FISHING EVENT 

The ice fishing event was held of Feb. 3rd for the first time in 6 years. 
-Maintenance division assisted with ice monitoring as well as parking set up and trash removal.   
-The event was successful and the Casters were appreciative of the help. 

EQUIPMENT REPAIR/MAINTENANCE 

Typical preventative maintenance has been completed on several vehicles and equipment. 
-The 1994 Chevrolet S-10 was returned to service. It required 3 new brake lines and a new fuel tank. Work was 
completed in house    by maintenance staff.   
-The 2016 F-250 had a small dent and bumper repaired by Jack Barnes Automotive in Belvidere. 
-The lawn mower trailer is undergoing a refurbish which includes new lumber decking, paint and wiring.  All work is 
being performed in house and will insure several more years of use. 
-Back up alarms were installed on both Ford Rangers.  This will ensure safe operation when backing. 

TUTTLE CLARKSON NATURAL AREA 

Maintenance Division performed routine trail maintenance and clearing. 
-An existing boardwalk that had failed was removed. 
-A new trail around the area was established in 2017. 

BEAVER BLUFFS C.A. 

Some minor/temporary repairs were made to the flue of the wood burning stove in the shelter. 
- The existing flue will need to be replaced after the heating season to avoid further failure. 



SNOW REMOVAL 

There have been a several snow events the past month. 
-Natural Resources has assisted with snow removal on several occasions and is greatly appreciated. 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
Monthly Report 
By: Joshua Sage 

Natural Resources Management Department 
February 2018 

 
 

1.  Seed Harvest and Seeding 

• All 2017-2018 seeding projects are completed. 

• Winter 2018-19 seed mixes are being created and cold stored. 
 

2. Blanding’s Turtles 

• Turtles are hibernating 
 

3. John Todt Memorial Project – Spencer Conservation Area 

• This project is a two-acre riparian woodland restoration. 

• The NRM department is very excited and honored to be working on this project. 

• Invasive tree and brush removal has started. 
 

4. Piscasaw Fen Mitigation 

• A native ground cover has been planted this winter on snow. The freezing temperatures 
and snow cover made for ideal conditions. 

• All plantings for this project are done. 

• Weed control will start this coming growing season. 

• Floral inventories will follow. 
 

5. Piscasaw Fen Conservation Area 

• Staff are using the forestry mower to mow areas of the fen that contain encroaching 
invasive species. 

• The frigid temperatures have made it possible to access areas usually too wet for 
equipment access. 

• Volunteers are helping remove invasive brush in areas the forestry mower still cannot 
access. This is due to groundwater seeping and never freezing. 

 
6. Kinnikinnick Creek Conservation Area – USFWS Habitat Enhancement Project 

• This project will create 17 acres of short grass prairie, shrub land, and oak savanna. 

• Tree and brush removal is still going on and will continue into March.  

• Joel Neylon, an avid birder and BCCD staff member is collecting baseline bird data for 
this project as time allows. 

 
7. Native pollinator plantings at the office and APF grounds 

• Weed control will continue next growing season.  

• These sites will be used for education purposes as well as a seed source for milkweed 
and nectar plants of the Monarch butterfly. 
 

8. Flora Prairie Nature Preserve 

• Invasive tree and brush control is being completed throughout the preserve. 



 
9. Distillery Conservation Area 

• Black Locust control within grasslands and savannas throughout the conservation area. 
 

10. Tuttle Clarkson  

• Invasive tree and brush removal in areas that are invading the high-quality sedge 
meadow. 
 

 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Education Department   February 2018 Board Report 
  

  
 

School Programs 
o 1st grade programs are scheduled every day for the rest of the month. 

o Our new Kindergarten program will start next month. 

o Tina is meeting with BHS Envirothon team once a week. 

o Tina has been asked to help start an environmental club at Meehan. 

 

Public Programs 
o Tina has a Black Bear presentation on February 21st. You should come! 

 

Scouts 
o Pat has been working on a new Cub Scout program. 

 

Camp 
o Training dates, canoe trip dates, and pool time for camp has been scheduled. 

 

Meetings/Conferences 
o Tina attended EEAI Board meeting in Urbana. 

o Pat & Tina attended IACD Conference at Starved Rock.  

o Current chair for EEAI Conference in March in Peoria.  

 

Other 
o Continuing to update education and scout programs information. 

o Budget for education department and summer camp was submitted. 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

Board Report February 2018 
Special Events and Public Outreach Manager 

 
 
 
 
I will be a presenter at a panel discussion at the IACD Conference in Feb.  
 
We have received the grant for the Comcast Cares Day Community Earth day Cleanup (aka LPT Cleanup). I am 
waiting for the registration page to open and then I will send an email blast to past volunteers and add an event to 
Facebook and our website.  Comcast is trying to set up the registration so that we will be able to see contact 
information for anyone who registers online. Because of a program glitch on their end last year BCCD was unable 
to access that information. Fixing this will enable registration the day of the event run smoother as people will not 
have to fill out registration forms if they have registered online. They would just have to check in.  
 
I am in the process of planning a volunteer open house in May. The venue I have picked was not available in March 
and with April being a busy month with Comcast Cares Day and Easter I will try for May. More details to follow. 
 
I will be offering a presentation at the Belvidere Chamber of Commerce Breakfast Before Business on March 20. 
The presentation will be Wildflowers of Boone County and where to find them at BCCD conservation areas.  
 
I have begun preparing the greenhouse for planting and Cindy Menas will be helping to start plants from seed. 
Cindy Menas is a part-time employee hired through the National Able Network program and has been working at 
BCCD since September.   Her salary is paid by National Able Network and is a national training program.  Since she 
started I have trained her on Excel and Word. She is helping with filling bird feeders and has helped with special 
events. Cindy has also worked to inventory the BCCD Heritage Garden seed library.  She has worked in our 
greenhouse in the past as a volunteer and will do so as an employee this year. She will be working as garden 
support staff and office support during the summer. 
 
 
Pam Stock 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 



Final Accounts Payable for January 
 

 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 


